

## Rochester Hills Minutes Planning Commission

1000 Rochester Hills Drive Rochester Hills, MI 48309 (248) 656-4660 Home Page: www.rochesterhills.org

William Boswell, Deborah Brnabic, Kathleen Hardenburg, Melinda Hill, Greg Hooper, Nicholas Kaltsounis, David Reece, James Rosen, C. Neall Schroeder

Tuesday, March 15, 2005

7:30 PM

1000 Rochester Hills Drive

2005-0065

Request for Tentative Preliminary Plat Approval - City File No. 04-011: Grace Parc, a proposed 16-lot subdivision on approximately six acres, located north of South Boulevard between Livernois and Rochester Road, zoned R-4, One Family Residential, known as Parcel Nos. 15-34-402-057 and 15-34-402-035, Grace Street Development, Inc., applicant

Attachments: Agenda Summary.pdf; 031505 Staff Report.pdf; 012805 Staff Report.pdf; Memo Depp 20050405.pdf; Memo Dinkins 20050407.pdf; Memo Millhouse 20050211.pdf; Survey Memo.pdf; Plans - Grace Parc.pdf; 0265 Resolution.pdf

(Reference: Staff Report prepared by Deborah Millhouse, dated March 11, 2005 had been placed on file and by reference became part of the record thereof.)

Present for the applicant were Frank Mancini, Grace Street Development, 47858 Van Dyke, Shelby Township, MI; Tom Kalas, Kalas Kadian, P.L.C., 40900 Woodward Ave., Suite 315, Bloomfield Hills, MI 48304; and Bill Mosher, Apex Engineering, 47745 Van Dyke Ave., Shelby Township, MI 48317.

Ms. Millhouse noted that this was the third time the Commission had seen the submittal. The first plan showed a continuation from McComb St. south to Grace Ave. At the Commission's request, the applicant came back with several alternative layouts. One alternative was recommended for further consideration, which the applicant provided for technical review. She advised that Staff recommended approval of the Tentative Preliminary Plat and Tree Removal Permit, and that any conditions of approval were included in the Staff Report. She added that the number of trees onsite and any proposed for removal remained the same from that originally advertised.

Mr. Rosen asked Mr. Mancini if he had received a copy of the Staff Report, which was confirmed, and Mr. Mancini also stated that he had no concerns. Mr. Rosen opened the public comments at 7:37 p.m.

Cliff Durand, 470 Grace Ave., Rochester Hills, MI Mr. Durand thanked the Commission for allowing him to speak, and thanked Mr. Mancini for working with the homeowners. He stated that Mr. Mancini came to a conclusion that placed two homes and a detention pond on private Grace Ave. The outcome was beneficial to Mr. Mancini also, because he got an additional lot. Mr. Durand questioned if there would

be shielding along the west side of the development to delineate the property boundaries during the home construction, or whether the cost would fall on the current property owners. He believed that without fencing, properties could become dumping grounds for trash. He wondered if Mr. Mancini would be obligated to form a tree line or something similar to keep trash out. He mentioned the western stub for the proposed development, stating that Mr. Mancini assumed that placement would be acceptable by the affected property owners. Mr. Durand's property bordered the western edge of proposed Grace Parc. If the stub were put in where proposed and he wanted to sell his property, he would have to break it into four smaller parcels. He mentioned a proposed development to the west of Grace Parc, noting that the applicant (Mr. Vitale) would like to put a road farther to the north and connect with Mr. Mancini's road. That would allow Mr. Durand and his neighbor to be able to divide their property into two larger lots, which would be more conducive to the area. He would prefer not to be forced into making four small lots at the back of his house. Mr. Durand indicated that Mr. Vitale's property could be developed if the road in Grace Parc were put a little further to the north. McComb and Grace Ave. on the west could be connected, which would eliminate the need for a variance for a long road. The residents on McComb and in Grace Parc would also have the option of two accesses, which would be better for the Fire Department. Mr. Vitale had indicated that he and Mr. Mancini were on the same chapter, but not on the right page yet. Mr. Durand felt it would behoove the City to direct both developers to work out their problems and find an acceptable compromise. He quoted one of the Commissioners he felt said it best: "If we are going to do this, then we should require it to be done correctly by all concerned." Mr. Durand stated that he was not trying to stop development because it would come with the passage of time regardless, but he was interested in seeing it done right the first time.

Mr. Rosen closed the public comments at 8:43 p.m.

Mr. Rosen referred to the comment about putting a barrier between the properties and advised that Rochester Hills did not require or encourage a formal barrier between residential properties. He understood the concern about trash, but indicated that it was something the neighbors had to work out privately. He also understood the concern about Mr. Vitale's proposal, realizing it would make sense to work with Mr. Mancini; however, he advised that the City had no authority to force both developers to do anything together because they were at such a disparity in the progress - one was well behind the other. If Mr. Mancini completed his development, Mr. Vitale would have to accept that he was first. Mr. Rosen indicated that it was not something the Commission could control, even though they would rather see both plans, and he noted that the City would ask them to work together. He suggested that if the developers were able to work something out, Mr. Mancini might wish to submit a revision.

Mr. Hooper referred to Condition five, which talked about eliminating the sidewalk ramp on the east side of McComb proposed to go south, and asked why they would eliminate it.

Mr. Mosher said he had talked about that with the City's Traffic Engineer, and since there would not be a ramp on the south side and it would be a cul-de-sac, he felt the crossing should be prohibited at Verona Drive. It would still go east and west to be able to cross McComb safely.

Mr. Hooper questioned why there should not be a safe way to cross the street, even with a cul-de-sac. Mr. Mosher replied that the Traffic Engineer advised that it should not be eliminated and that he had erred. Mr. Hooper asked if the same held true for Condition six - that it should show a sidewalk ramp on the south side of Verona for the sidewalk crossing west of McComb. Mr. Mosher believed it was shown, and said it was either/or, and that the City's Traffic Engineer made the decision to eliminate any connection.

Ms. Millhouse explained that Engineering Services felt there was no need for a north/south crossing on both the east and west side of McComb. Condition five spoke to that - to eliminate the ramp on the east side heading south because there would be one on the west side heading south. Condition six asked the applicant to show a ramp on the south side to make the connection to the west side. Engineering did not believe two cross accesses were needed for both the east and west side of McComb for the sidewalk. One would suffice, and they suggested it be on the west side. For anyone coming down the west side of McComb and going straight across, they would pick up the sidewalk on the south side of Verona. Following that explanation, Mr. Kaltsounis moved the following motion.

A motion was made by Committee Member Hooper, seconded by Schroeder, that this matter be Recommended for Approval to the City Council.

Motion that the Planning Commission recommends City Council grant Tentative Approval of the Preliminary Plat, based on plans dated received by the Department of Planning and Development on March 9, 2005, with the following six (6) findings and subject to the following seventeen (17) conditions.

## Findings:

- 1. Upon compliance with the following conditions, the preliminary plat meets all applicable requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and Subdivisions Ordinance.
- 2. Adequate utilities are available to properly service the proposed development.
- 3. The preliminary plat represents an acceptable comprehensive plan for future development to the west.
- 4. The preliminary plat represents a reasonable street and lot layout and

orientation.

- 5. The Environmental Impact Statement shows that this development will have no substantially harmful effects on the environment.
- 6. The City acknowledges that Shortridge is the only access point for lots 3 thru 16 until such time as the stub street is extended westerly to a second access point.

## **CONDITIONS:**

- 1. Eliminate the sanitary sewer through Lot 1, eliminate the connection to Grace Avenue, and connect to the existing stub off McComb, as approved by Engineering Services.
- 2. Show the weighted runoff coefficient calculations, as approved by Engineering Services.
- 3. Since it varies from 50 feet to 55 feet, correct the call out of the Grace Avenue road easement as "easement varies" rather than 50-foot-wide easement.
- 4. Show a tee turnaround at the Verona stub street, as approved by Engineering Services.
- 5. Eliminate the sidewalk ramp that is proposed east of McComb heading south.
- 6. Show a sidewalk ramp on the south side of Verona Drive for the sidewalk crossing west of McComb.
- 7. Add a note to Sheet 1 of 4 stating the following: Alignment of the proposed McComb to the existing McComb will require reconstructing the existing McComb and driveways as necessary. Additionally, necessary drainage improvements along the existing McComb are required to facilitate the drainage from the existing ditch line to the proposed curb and gutter section. Reconstruction of the existing McComb roadway, existing driveways, and necessary drainage improvements along the existing McComb shall be the responsibility of the applicant and approved by Engineering Services.
- 8. Show trees on adjacent properties and tree protective fencing at the dripline of off-site trees on Sheet 5 of 5, if applicable and as approved by staff.
- 9. If necessary, relocate the storm drain lines further away from the adjacent properties to avoid any grading, digging, trenching or boring within the dripline of trees located on adjacent properties, as approved by staff.
- 10. Add a note to Sheet 1 of 4 indicating that the proposed 30-foot-wide parcel located adjacent to the south property line is a proposed outlot for roadway ingress/egress and public utilities to be owned by the Homeowner's Association and to be structured to be able to be dedicated to the City in the future.
- 11. Address the applicable geometric concerns referenced by the City's Survey Technician in his memorandum dated February 25, 2005.
- 12. Correct the proposed net density under Site Criteria on Sheet 1 of 4 to read 2.7 units per acre.
- 13. Determine and correct the proposed lot averaging table (Sheet 1 of 5) to

accurately reflect the "lot width" at the setback line of all lots, as defined by Section 138-3 (page CD138:15) of the City's Zoning Ordinance.

- 14. Correct the width of lot 11 at the right-of-way line on the lot averaging table (Sheet 1 of 5).
- 15. Provide the existing building setbacks along the north side of Grace Avenue and correct the front building envelope of lot 1 and lot 2, as needed, in accordance with Section 138-1111(b) of the City's Zoning Ordinance.
- 16. Correct the name of the cul-de-sac (i.e., Milano Court) on Sheet 1 of 1.
- 17. Refer to Grace "Avenue" on all sheets of the preliminary plat.

The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye: Boswell, Brnabic, Hardenburg, Hill, Kaltsounis, Schroeder, Rosen and

Hooper

Absent: Kaiser